
 Where were you the last weekend 

of April?  Perhaps at the beach 

retreat?  Fran Langstaff and Emily and 

Ralph McCoy were in Washington, 

DC for the annual gathering of the 

Alliance of Baptists.  Calvary Baptist 

hosted more than 300 attendees for 

two and a half days.  The focus of all 

the meetings, worship services and 

break-out sessions centered around the 

theme of “What is Liberty Without  

Liberation.”  This included liberation 

for the LGBTQ community, African 

Americans, immigrants, Native 

Americans, and Palestinians.  There 

was also much emphasis on liberation 

from bad theology.  

 Jacqui Lewis, pastor of Middle 

Collegiate Church in New York City, 

and Judge and Pastor Wendell Griffen 

of Little Rock, proclaimers at the 

worship services, presented powerful, 

prophetic sermons that challenged, 

inspired and energized the 

congregation to break down the 

barriers that oppress those whose 

identity is suppressed by white 

privilege.  

 Many images, quotes and 

illustrations in the sermons stand out 

but one by Jacqui Lewis was 

particularly memorable.  She said that 

the best “sermon” she ever heard 
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came from her mother on the 

occasion when Jacqui took 

communion for the first time.  Her 

mother said when she presented the 

bread, “This means that God will 

always love you,” and with the cup of 

Welch’s grape juice, “This means that 

God will never leave you.”  What a 

wonderful interpretation of the Lord’s 

Supper.  

 Worship services were enhanced 

by moving prayers, powerful 

scripture interpretation, and inspiring 

music.  A wide range of topics at 

workshops had information that 

equipped people to go home to be 

better deliverers in areas of service 

such as Palestine liberation, liberation 

in music, or creation justice, to name 

a few.  The Community for Justice in 

Palestine and Israel held an 

outstanding session on connecting the 

intersections of liberation between 

African Americans and Palestinians.  

Two young people from Durham 

were eloquent speakers linking the 

black experience to the plight of the 

Palestinians.  

 Next year there will be no conflict 

between the Alliance meeting and the 

beach retreat so put April 24-26 on 

your calendar and plan a trip to Ft. 

Worth, Texas.   It will be a wonderful 

experience!  

Ralph McCoy 
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Creation Care Ministry Update 

 

 

 Watts Street’s Creation Care 

Ministry had the pleasure of touring 

Binkley Baptist Church to learn more 

about their Earth Ministry.  We were 

in awe of all they have accomplished 

and look forward to working with 

them in growing Watts Street’s 

sustainability.  Accomplishments that 

stood out to us were their church-wide 

proclamation of sustainability; having 

green ambassadors on every 

committee; trash, recycling, and 

compost bins in every area; monthly 

challenges; a mandate banning 

Styrofoam; all church functions 

using reusables or compostables, and 

a regular compost service. We look 

forward to continuing Watts Street’s 

dedication to caring for creation. Join 

us on the first Thursday of every 

month at 5:30 p.m. in room 102 to 

learn more and give your input.  

Joanna John, Chair  

Creation Care Ministry 

 joannaemorton@gmail.com 
 
 

Help rekindle 

WSBC efforts to 

care for creation!  

HELP needs HELPers! 
 

 HELP -- the Health Equipment 

Loan Program -- serves Durham 

residents by providing loans of 

durable medical equipment.  This 

includes mobility devices like canes, 

crutches, walkers and wheelchairs.  It 

also includes bath aids such as bedside 

commodes, shower chairs, tub transfer 

benches, raised toilet seats, toilet 

safety frames and tub grab bars.   

HELP also has a wide variety of 

smaller adaptive devices like dressing 

sticks, sock aids, grabbers, leg lifters, 

shoe horns, transfer boards and bed 

rails.  This equipment, which has been 

checked for safety, cleaned and 

sanitized, is loaned out for three 

months at a time to anyone in Durham 

irrespective of income or insurance 

status.  

 HELP is a small non-profit 

organization with one paid staff - a 

half-time manager - and is thriving 

with the dedication of volunteers.  

Volunteers sign up for two or four 

hour shifts on Tuesdays or Fridays.  

The goal is to have two to three 

volunteers supporting the manager 

for each shift.  Duties include, 

customer service, cleaning 

equipment, making repairs if you are 

so inclined, and helping with set-up 

and/or clean up.  We have a great 

time, but we'd love to have more 

people join us!  HELP is open on 

Tuesdays from 11:00 a.m. to 3:00 

p.m. and on Fridays from 2:00 p.m. 

to 6:00 p.m.  If you're interested, feel 

free to contact Amy Armstrong 

at help@projectaccessdurham.org or 

speak with any of the current Watts 

Street HELP volunteers -- Anne 

Drennan, Jim Drennan, Kathryn 

Johnson, Emily McCoy, Bob 

Roghelia and Andy Silva.  I hope 

you'll consider becoming a HELPer, 

too! 

Amy Armstrong 

HELP Program Manager 

amy.armstrong@gmail.com 

 

 
 

Consider being  

a HELPer! 

https://mail.twc.com/do/mail/message/mailto?to=joannaemorton%40gmail.com


 We Need Bedding!  FMF had 14 

families move out in the first two 

months of this year! While that is 

amazing news, we also had 14 new 

families move in, and others will 

move out as our system keeps 

working.  We love to give our 

families a fresh start when they enter 

our facility, and that means making 

up the beds with new bedding and 

pillows.  Our bedding shelves are 

very low.  We are in need of new 

twin and full-size comforters and 

sheets, as well as new pillows.  We 

also need new towels and washcloths 

for the families.  If you would like to 

donate NEW bedding and towels, 

please contact Luke Ray at (919)683-

5878 or luke@fmfnc.org to schedule 

a drop-off.  

  A Whole Lotta Love!  Our 

programming kitchen was renovated 

in the last month by Charlotte (Lotta) 

Sjoelin and her team from A Lotta 

Love. We are so thankful for a bright 

new space that will make evening 

programming easier for all our 

volunteers, staff, and families.  This 

would not be possible without Lotta 

and her fantastic team!   Another big 

thank you goes out to Chuck 

Arundale, our Facility Manager, 

whose dedication and commitment 

kept the project going when 

unplanned surprises arose!  We hope 

that you come by soon to volunteer 

and admire our new kitchen with us.  

  Can You Help Us Grow?  
Families Moving Forward is looking 

for office space for our two Branching 

Out Aftercare Programming Family 

Services Coordinators in a location 

close to downtown Durham.  Ideally, 

we would like around 300 square feet 

of private office space and access to a 

conference room, parking and 

restrooms.  Since our aftercare staff is 

often meeting with former guests who 

are working full-time, the ability to 

access the space after 5:00 p.m. is 

vital.  If you have space available or 

know of another organization that can 

help, please contact Ryan Fehrman at 

ryan@fmfnc.org or by phone at 

(919)683-5878 extension 21.   

 If you have questions, please 

contact Elizabeth Forshay or Stuart 

Wells (stuart.wells@duke.edu), 

WSBC Liaison to FMF.   We value 

your partnership and hope to work 

together more closely in the future!  

Elizabeth Forshay 

FMF Board Member 

eforshay@yahoo.com 
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Ways to help 

Families Moving 

Forward as they 

grow! 

Meals on Wheels Packing Day - Tuesday, June 11 
  

 The WSBC Missions Committee and Senior Adult Coordinating Council announce another opportunity 

for Watts Street to help assemble and pack meals at Meals on Wheels of Durham. The next MOW packing 

event is Tuesday, June 11 from 8:00-10:30 a.m .  All ages are welcome to participate, including youth who 

are out of school.  We car pool from the Urban Avenue parking lot to the MOW facility at 2522 Ross 

Road.  RSVP to Bob Kruhm at rkruhm@nc.rr.com or call the church office to sign up. 
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Watts Street Members Offer Support for Three 

Durham CAN Action Teams 
 

 Watts Streeters participated in the 

Durham CAN Metro Council Meeting 

on May 23 held at the Eno River 

Unitarian Universalist Fellowship.  

CAN members were updated on the 

progress of the Affordable Housing, 

Criminal Justice reform, and 

Jobs/Living Wages campaigns.  We 

all agreed Durham is a better place 

today because of Durham CAN. 

 Our congregation was represented 

in all three action teams that gathered 

to examine possible next steps in the 

focused campaigns. The Affordable 

Housing Team was challenged to 

encourage the Durham City Council 

to renew their support of a minimum 

of 80 affordable housing units to be 

included as part of the reuse of the 

former police HQ site.  The planning 

staff has watered down the proposal 

negotiated a year ago to a minimum 

of 50 affordable housing units.  The 

team is committed to holding our city 

council accountable to the original 

proposal for a minimum of 80 units 

of affordable housing. 

 The Criminal Justice Reform 

Team has been successful in 

encouraging judges to require more 

unsecured bonds and reduce the 

number of pre-trial confinements.  

The DA still needs support for more 

translation resources and staff to 

complete reforms that are needed. 

 Finally, the Jobs/Living Wages 

Team has opened up paths to 

employment for the unemployed, 

under-employed and formerly 

incarcerated returning citizens.  

Negotiations are ongoing with Duke 

University to provide more access to 

jobs, living wages and local hiring. 

 Watts Street members interested 

in joining one of the Durham CAN 

action teams can contact Mary Ciaf 

at maryciaf@aol.com or (919)403-

7082. 

Bob Kruhm 

Durham CAN Liaison 

rkruhm@nc.rr.com 

  

  

  

 
   
  

 

“…Durham is a 

better place today 

because of 

Durham CAN.” 

 

Fran Langstaff and 

Kathy Pitman (seated 

on right) represent 

WSBC on Durham 

CAN’s Criminal Justice 

Reform Action Team. 
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Walltown Food Pantry 

 

 

 The Walltown Food Pantry has requested help from Watts Street once a month to assemble over 

100 grocery bags of food for the Walltown neighborhood.  The next opportunity to pack groceries at 

the pantry is Monday, June 24 from 11:00 a.m. – 1:00 p.m.  All ages are welcome.  To volunteer, 

contact Bob Kruhm for details at (919)699-6226 or rkruhm@nc.rr.com. 

 
 

 

  

  

 
   
  

 

Watts Streeter Grace 

Hancock (left) joined 

volunteers from St. 

John’s, Blacknall, and 

Asbury UMC 

Churches to pack 

meals at the Walltown 

Pantry. 
 

A Note of Thanks from Threshold 

  A HUGE thank you to all of the members of Watts Street Baptist church for your ongoing 

generosity and support!  Threshold is an independent 501(c)3 and an accredited Clubhouse model 

program that serves adults in Durham county, and especially the residents of East Durham who have 

diagnosis of  Severe and Persistent Mental Illness (SPMI) 

 Because of your annual support for our operating needs, Threshold is able to serve 45 men and 

women each day and more than 95 each year. Your gifts help to keep us open 365 days a year and to 

provide critical services that are otherwise unfunded such as coordinating and advocating for our 

members’ physical and mental health needs.  Our Transitional, Supported and Independent 

Employment program is funded completely by contributions.  

 We are tremendously grateful to each and every one of you for more than three decades of support! 

Please come and visit us anytime as our members love to give tours and thank you in person!  

Elizabeth Barber 

Executive Director 

Threshold Clubhouse 
 

Missions Committee:  2018-2019 Missions Committee Members include: Greg Palmer, Chair, 

Elizabeth Forshay, Clark Godfrey, David Heist, Bob Kruhm, Laura Lee, Lily Lehman, Amy Rublein, 

Joy Turner, and Dan Winn.  Please feel free to contact any of the members for more information about 

Watts Street’s Missions. 
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 Freedom Supper and Press Conference 

Marking Pastor Jose Chicas Two Years Living in Sanctuary.  Donations Welcome. 

When:  June 29th from 5:00 – 8:00 p.m. 

Where:   St. John’s Baptist Church, 917 Onslow Street, Durham, NC 

5:00  Press Conference, Music by Alexandra Valladares 

5:30  Prayer Service 

6:00 Potluck Dinner – sign up to bring a dish at PerfectPotluck.com “Freedom Supper 

for Chicas Family” 

 

Pastor Jose Chicas had lived in North Carolina for more than 30 years when an order for 

deportation was given.  He and his family at the time were all living together in Raleigh, NC, 

where he was a pastor of a church.  Due to the order for deportation, he had to leave his 

family and move into sanctuary in Durham, NC.  He has been living in sanctuary away from 

his family for two years now.  Although he is safe, this move has resulted in hardship 

financially and mentally for him and his family. 

 

 Thank you to 

everyone who joined 

or sponsored Team 

Watts Street in the 

Durham CROP Walk 

on April 7.  We had 

at least 40 walkers 

from Watts Street 

and raised close to 

$3,000 to support 

Church World 

Service's efforts to 

reduce hunger in our 

community and 

around the world. 

Way to go! 
 

A Grand Day Out at the CROP Walk 

 

 



 
 
 

School Supplies for El Salvador 
We are collecting school supplies for the youth to take to  

El Salvador on their upcoming trip.  

 

Items needed: 

¶ Spiral bound notebooks 

¶ #2 pencils 

¶ Pens 

¶ Crayola markers 

¶ Backpacks (new only) 

¶ Erasers 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

¶ Scissors 

¶ Highlighters 

¶ Pencil pouches (not plastic) 

¶ Lined paper 

¶ Colored pencils 
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Mission Baskets 
May – June 2019 

Contact David Heist (david.heist@gmail.com, 919-475-8367) 

 
 



 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 

 

   

   

 

 

 

 

 

  

take children to school or get to work to provide for their families.  These individuals were often not 

provided the required legal documentation to be detained by ICE, were met at mailboxes or right at their 

cars rather than with knocks at front doors.  ICE officers racially profile immigrants, coming up on folks 

without knowing who they are and if they are, indeed, a specific person at the end of a legal process with an 

order for deportation. 

 Felipe is fearful of the coercive tactics he’s seen and calls a local immigrant advocacy group to ask if 

anyone knows if ICE is hanging out in his neighborhood.  That group, such as Apoyo, sends out ICE 

Verifiers who have been trained to spot such vehicles, approach the drivers of the vehicles in a non-

confrontational but direct way and ask what agency, if any, they are from and what they are doing just 

sitting there without a specific person they’re wanting to speak with. 

 ICE agents hate being identified and called out by citizens when they’re trying to be sneaky and detain 

as many people randomly as they can, who may or may not be appropriate for ICE detention.  As a legal 

method of identifying but not trying to obstruct ICE agents’ actions, the Verifier communicates to the 

immigrant rights group whether or not that person is an ICE agent, and the group moves in with other 

Verifiers to get word out to the inhabitants of that apartment complex if needed so they can know how 

many ICE agents are in the area.   

 When an ICE Verifier or group of Verifiers identifies such an ICE action, it typically culminates with 

the ICE agents leaving the area to try another location where people are more easily preyed upon by such 

tactics.  Last month I attended ICE Verifier training through Apoyo in Orange County to learn these skills. 

and I look forward to being one of many Verifiers in the area who help get the word out to our vulnerable 

neighbors so they can protect themselves and their families from these random fishing expeditions ICE 

employs to grab, intimidate and frighten random immigrants.   Feel free to contact me for more 

information. 

Camilla Hovey 

camilla.hovey@gmail.com 
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ICE Verifier Training 

  There are numerous ways one can get involved in becoming acquainted 

with and advocating for our immigrant neighbors in Durham.  From 

patronizing immigrant owned businesses for everyday needs like groceries, 

haircuts, meals, and supplies ranging to more time intensive explorations 

and learning opportunities such as attending NC Churches Sanctuary 

meetings and fund raisers, there are as many opportunities as one’s mind 

can imagine.  For folks like me who have a flexible work schedule and 

flexibility in morning routine (parents of little ones are likely out), a unique 

opportunity can be found by being “boots on the ground” in direct 

interactions with potential ICE agents for the sake of identifying this 

intimidating and often rule breaking presence when they come to town.  

What is the value of that, one might ask?  Well, let’s get into it and break it 

down. 

 Let’s say a young adult named Felipe is getting ready to go to barber 

school at Durham Tech and spots a vehicle parked in the corner of his 

apartment complex, backed in with dark tinted windows so the driver can’t 

be identified.  Felipe recalls the ICE raids earlier this year that came in this 

manner and whisked away many groups of people, leaving their homes to  


